News & Prayer Update from Gwen & Mags in Paraguay

Dear friends,
Greetings from Asuncion. It seems that Autumn has definitely arrived here and that winter won’t be far behind. We have had a lot of rain and parts of the Chaco have gone from drought to flooding causing even more problems. In school the pupils organized a food fair and a collection of medicines for the Chaco as many get ill in the damp climate. The temperatures are definitely dropping and the woollies and shoes have come out replacing tee shirts and sandals.
We enjoyed our week off over Easter. Gwen spent a lot of the time making national costumes of the British Isles for her class as part of a project the whole school have been doing on the UK. Mags spent a lot of time on the computer preparing power points for the services. We’d offered to do the service on Good Friday, an hour at the cross and also the Easter Sunday service. Thankfully they both went well and people seemed to have been touched.
As we got in from church on Easter Sunday we received the news that one of our pupils had died in a car crash. It was devastating news and hard to believe. Gabi was only 16yrs old and a budding singer. Her classmates were very upset as were many other pupils. For many it’s the first time they have lost a close friend. We closed school for 2 days as we all went to the wake and then to the funeral on the second day. It was back to school on the Wednesday and we started with a service of thanksgiving for Gabi and Pastor Ronnie spoke with a very powerful message, a message of hope. The secondary pupils were very subdued after that and so the staff took them out to the sports’ ground for the day on the Friday to get them to run around and play sports. They also had a short meditation from Ronnie. It seemed to work and lift their spirits and they returned to school in better shape on the Monday. Everyone was very aware of the Lord’s upholding at this time and it was good to see the pupils so united and helping each other.
This last week we took 3 days out of school to go to Buenos Aires to buy books for school. There was a very big book fair there and so we went to take advantage of it and to get books we can’t get easily here. We had a good time finding books. We also walked for miles and enjoyed seeing more of the city. We arrived back on Wednesday night and were back in school on Thursday ready to present the British national costumes and other British customs. That went well and the pupils enjoyed watching the different presentations.
The oldest pupils went to sports camp in Brazil. They had a great time and came back with a big trophy and three awards for star players. Even more important were the comments from other schools that our kids were different and so friendly and well behaved. When asked why they were so good the teacher said praying with them and the other one had to admit he’d never tried that!!
April 30th is Teachers’ Day here and May 1st is Workers’ day. Usually we only get one day off but this year schools have been given both days which means we now have a long weekend which is great. In school we celebrated Teacher’s day and Worker’s day yesterday. The 6th form surpassed themselves and met the staff at the front door with garlands and a ”red carpet”. They then invited the staff to a breakfast where they brought in a Mariachi music group ( like Mexican singers with big hats!) who sang Paraguayan songs. We ended up with their big hats on and dancing with the pupils round the patio!! It was very entertaining. Other food, shows andcelebrations followed in all the other areas of school until we sent the pupils home at lunch time whilst we had a staff lunch for all the staff including the annexe school. It was a good time together. We went home laden with gifts. Between us we brought 4 orchids home and 2 other plants plus lots of other gifts. There was a really good atmosphere throughout the day. It’s as if the time of grief brought everyone so much closer to share a time of happiness.
We were pleased to welcome Rebekah Sosa to our staff in April. She and her family arrived safely in Asuncion. Her children are in school and Rebekah is working in both the secondary and primary areas. She seems to be settling well into school and has a lovely, positive attitude. The secretary who had open heart surgery is now home and starting to walk again. It was touch and go for her a few times but she has recovered and is slowly making progress. Linn Tedman also went into hospital last week for keyhole surgery to have gallstones removed. It was a relief for her as first of all she was told she would need bigger surgery for other problems. She’s also now home and recovering.
Paul McCartney made a quick visit to Paraguay in mid April. We were very pleased to receive free tickets as a gift to the VIP area. We had a great evening in the football stadium singing along with thousands of others. His show lasted a full 3 hours and everyone was so thrilled with it. We were even filmed for his website by a lad from Didsbury, Manchester…a small world!!
May prayer points :
· Give thanks for the successful operations which have taken place. Pablito has fully recovered from brain surgery in the States and his parents want to thank everyone who prayed for him because they were so aware of God’s hand on them while they were away. Mati who had open heart surgery is now home though it will still be a long process for her to recover. Linn is improving rapidly from her gallbladder op.
· Exams start this week for the 1st to 9th Grades. Pray for the kids as they study that they may be able to concentrate and learn all they need. Pray especially for those who find learning difficult that they might do their best.
· May 25th to 29th the 7th – 9th Grades go to Brazil for their Friendship Festival Sports competition. Pray for safety and that they may be a good influence on the competition.
· On Thursday afternoons a group of mums meet for a Bible study with Sally Bartlett and Miriam. Pray for the mums who are seeking to know God better after all they’ve heard from their kids.
· Pastor Ronnie also has a parents’ Bible study on a Tues night. Numbers are growing. Pray for them as they meet together. Ronnie has had opportunities to talk with various parents recently. Pray that God will give him the right words for each situation.
· All the Secondary classes will be going to visit the different homes they support. Pray for enthusiasm as they collect the things which are needed for each place and that the visits might be a blessing to the people they meet.
· The older pupils’ trip to work in the Chaco has had to be suspended because of the flooding. We hope we will be able to go later on and help build houses with Habitat for Humanity.
Many thanks for all your support,
God Bless and lots of love Gwen and Mags xx
